# Lindenwood College

BULLETIN



Dr. Harry Morehouse Gage, president of Lindenwood, leads the academic procession at the college's 115th annual commencement on June 1. Behind him in caps and gowns are the ninety-two members of this year's graduating class.

## In this Issue:

Commencement at Lindenwood

Page Three

Alumnae Re-elect Officers

Page Four

Evelyn Wahlgren Wins Fellowship

Page Five

Doris Banta Elected Student President

Page Six

All Out for Victory

Page Seven

**News of Alumnae** 

Pages Nine and Ten

LINDENWOOD COLLEGE BULLETIN

Vol. 115

JUNE, 1942

No. 12

# Ninety-two Students in This Year's Graduating Class at Lindenwood

Dr. T. V. Smith Delivers Address at College's 115th Commencement
—Dr. Emory W. Luccock Gives Baccalaureate Sermon.

N INETY-Two students received degrees, certificates and diplomas at Lindenwood College's 115th annual commencement in Roemer Auditorium on June 1. Of this year's class, forty-two were seniors and received bachelor degrees.

The commencement exercises opened with an academic procession under the linden trees to the auditorium, headed by Dr. Harry Morehouse Gage, president of the college, and the commencement speaker, Dr. T. V. Smith, professor of philosophy at the University of Chicago and former Congressman-atlarge for Illinois.

The invocation was given by Dr. John W. MacIvor, president of the college's Board of Directors and pastor of the Second Presbyterian Church of St. Louis. Two solos were sung by Miss Pearl Walker of the Fine Arts faculty, accompanied by Paul Friess, also of the Fine Arts faculty. The degrees and certificates were presented by Dr. Gage and Dr. Alice E. Gipson, academic dean, announced the college honors.

The baccalaureate sermon was preached on Sunday afternoon, May 31, by Dr. Emory W. Luccock, pastor of the First Presbyterian Church of Evanston, Ill. Other events of commencement week included the annual commencement concert that night; the commencement play, presented Saturday night by Alpha Psi Sigma, and the annual art exhibit of the Fine Arts Department.

Dr. Smith's commencement address was entitled "Discipline for Democracy." Discipline, he told the graduates, is the price we pay for making ideals work in practice. Democracy must pay more, for it insists on making more ideals work than does dictatorship. Science is the discipline of Truth, Art is the discipline of Beauty, and politics is the discipline of Goodness.

"It is claimed by totalitarians Democracy cannot survive because it is not disciplined," Dr. Smith said. "Certainly only the disciplined survive, but certain also it is that Democracy cannot survive on their kind of discipline. It is a discipline narrow and brutalitarian; it can be opposed only by military discipline, which like it is destructive. But it will be adequately opposed, for the sake of the larger life to which democratic discipline is the means. This done, our own

brand of discipline can flourish as science for more Truth, as Art for more Beauty, and as politics for more Goodness.

"More truth is kept coming by men who have narrowed their minds to rigorous canons. Science we keep alive by discovering talent with the right temperament, giving those with the talent the correct training, and then turning them loose free to produce the truth to which they are trained. Science is called a discipline because Truth does not grow wild on trees and men do not become its carriers without the price of resisting the natural undertow of human credence. New Truth can be discovered and demonstrated only by minds that yield assent, as Pasteur put it, after 'all adverse hypotheses have been exhausted.' Science keeps Truth dynamic and prevents it from progressively fading from the earth.

"So also must Democracy discipline enough men and women to keep man's fund of Beauty on the grow through mastery of the means to beauty. Beauty itself hardly grows wild on trees. Those who discover or create it are temperamentally imaginative, have trained themselves to see what others unsee, and have brought down what they see through the narrow bottleneck of birth into general practice. This discipline does not narrow imagination below the normal, as does science; but opens wide all the windows of the soul to welcome with glad clairvoyance every wind that blows.

"As scientific training is necessary to keep Truth on the grow, and artistic discipline necessary to keep Reauty on the grow, so Politics is a necessary means to enlarged Goodness. It is a shocking thought, but a true one, that none of us can continue to practice his own 'superior' goodness save upon the acceptance of the politicians' 'inferior' kind. When each person tries to be good in his own way, he runs afoul of others equally good, who are trying to do good in their own way. Every fanatic, and some not so fanatic, insists upon being good in such a cussedly queer way, namely, his very own. This happens as harmfully in religion as in business; and men do not agree with men equally good as to what is good.

"Politics is the art of adjusting all serious conflicts through the method of compromise in order that the private domain of goodness may thrive. That this is (Continued on page 6)

## Lindenwood's May Queen and Her Royal Court



Miss Ruthe Shartel, of Neosho, Mo., reigning over her court of beauty and charm after her coronation as May Queen on May 9. From the left: Miss Jacqueline Schwab, Miss Nancy Fugate, Miss Virginia Veach, Miss Grace Quebbeman, Miss Ruth Haines, Maid of Honor, Miss Shartel, Miss Jean Moore, Miss Carol Bindley, Miss Florence Barry and Miss Elizabeth McCabe.

## Mrs. Leland Cunningham Re-elected Alumnae President

All of the officers of the Lindenwood College Alumnae Association were re-elected at the annual meeting of the association the afternoon of Commencement Day on the campus.

The officers are: Mrs. Leland Cunningham, St. Charles, president; Miss Gladys Campbell, St. Louis, vice-president; Mrs. Lois Margaret Lane, St. Charles, secretary, and Mrs. Robert E. Wright, St. Louis, treasurer.

## Dr. and Mrs. Gage Guests of Chicago Lindenwood Club

Dr. and Mrs. Harry Morehouse Gage were guests of the Chicago Lindenwood Club at a dinner on April 24 at the Stevens Hotel in Chicago. Approximately 250 persons attended. Dr. and Mrs. Gage were introduced by Guy C. Motley, assistant to the president and secretary of the college.

In an informal address Dr. Gage described the seven-point program of Lindenwood. The college, he said, is a teaching institution for the achievement of excellence in leadership, the art of learning to live together, stressing health and happiness.

## Two Lindenwood Girls in St. Louis Municipal Opera Chorus

Lindenwood can now boast of two opera stars. When the St. Louis Municipal Opera issued its call for candidates for the singing chorus of the internationally famed outdoor opera, three members of this year's graduating class entered the tryouts and were selected for the season.

One of the girls, Miss Mary Dillon, of Vinita, Okla., decided to decline her place in the chorus because she was busy preparing for her Bachelor of Music recital. The other two girls, Miss Marion Wettstone, of Wichita Falls, Texas, who received her Bachelor of Music degree, and Miss Dorothy Bailey, of Hiawatha, Kan., who received a diploma in voice, have been rehearsing for several weeks. They plan to take an apartment in St. Louis for the summer.

## Miss Lear Honored for 25 Years' Service to Lindenwood

Miss Mary E. Lear, of the Chemistry Department, was honored at commencement for a quarter of a century of service to Lindenwood. On behalf of the college, Dr. Gage presented her with a wrist watch.

Miss Lear came to Lindenwood in 1916, and with the exception of one year spent in graduate study has taught ever since. She holds A. B., B. S., and M. A. degrees from the University of Missouri.

# Evelyn Wahlgren Wins Lindenwood Fellowship for Graduate Study

Other Prizes and Awards Are Announced at Commencement and Members Named for Alpha Sigma Tau and Mu Phi Epsilon

THE Lindenwood Fellowship, awarded by Lindenwood College for high scholarship, character, personality, extra-curricular activities and ability to do graduate work, goes this year to Miss Evelyn Wahlgren, of Oklahoma City, Okla, who received her Bachelor of Music degree at commencement on June 1.

Miss Wahlgren, a piano major at Lindenwood, also received a diploma in organ. In her four years in college she frequently represented Lindenwood on musical programs, and this spring she was invited to play a piano solo with the St. Louis Scholarship Symphony. She has also appeared in recitals on radio broadcasts. She is a member of Alpha Mu Mu and in her senior year was president of Mu Phi Epsilon, national honorary musical sorority.

For the last two years she was the regular accompanist of the vesper choir and she aided Miss Gertrude Isidore as an assistant music theory teacher for the last two years.

In addition to the Lindenwood fellowship, the following honors and prizes were announced at commencement:

Progressive Prizes. Voice, to Miss Martha Ann England, Festus, Mo.; organ, to Miss Carolyn Boerstler, Henryetta, Okla.; piano, to Miss Phyllis Verploeg, Pella, Iowa.

Upper Class Original Composition Prize, to Miss Frances Shudde, San Diego, Calif.

Under Class Original Composition Prize, to Miss Harriet Taylor, Sidney, Neb.

Poster Prize of the Fine Arts Department, to Miss Betty Hardeman, McAlester, Okla. Honorable mention to Miss Anne Leverenz, Michigan City, Ind., and Miss Polly Woolsey, Lakewood, Ohio.

Introduction to Art Prize, awarded by the St. Louis Afternoon Lindenwood College Club to Miss Woolsey.

Mary Easton Sibley Art Prize to the freshman showing the greatest progress in art, awarded to Joanne Seip, Plymouth, Ind.

Sigma Iota Chi Scholarship, awarded for outstanding ability as a student and for outstanding traits of character to Miss Beverly Wescott, Omaha, Nebraska.

Eta Upsilon Gamma Scholarship, awarded for outstanding ability as a student and outstanding traits of character to Miss Frieda Eberspacher, Pana, Ill.

Good Citizenship Award, based on high ideals of character, intelligent participation in student activities and outstanding leadership on the college campus, awarded to Miss Sarah Lee Dearmont, St. Louis.

Prize for outstanding work in the Department of Sociology, awarded to Miss Shirley Goodman, Toledo, Ohio.

Elected to membership in Alpha Sigma Tau, honorary society of the liberal arts college: Miss Patricia Lee, Oklahoma City, Okla.; Miss Harriet Sage, Augusta, Kan.; Miss Lell Lewis, Elizabethtown, Ky.; and Miss Rosemary Edminster, Joplin, Mo.

Pledged to Mu Phi Epsilon, national honorary musical sorority for upperclassmen: Miss Margaret Greer, Hazard, Ky.; Miss Lucille Quernheim, Waterloo, Ill.; Miss Patricia Potter, Des Moines, Iowa; Miss Martha Ann England, Festus, Mo.

Other honors and prizes were announced at a student convocation on May 25. They are:

140-word dictation, Congressional Record for five minutes from Gregg Company, Janey Rasdal, Ogallala, Neb.

Girls who finished course in Motor Mechanics:
Miriam Banwell, Lakewood, Ohio; Helen Bartlett, Wheaton, Ill.; Betty Gladfelter, Ottowa, Ill.;
Dorothy Hess, Sioux City, Iowa; Donna Halliday,
Denver, Colo.; Lynn Jackson, Blytheville, Ark.; June
Kaufer, Shorewood, Wis.; Bonnie Lochrie, Osceola,
Iowa; Jane Meredith, Orlando, Fla.; Barbara Murray, Chicago, Ill.; Lucille Sage, Augusta, Kan.; Eloise
Smith, Bolivar, Tenn.; Mary Stumberg, San Angelo,
Texas; Helen Wohlford, San Angelo, Texas; Polly
Woolsey, Lakewood, Ohio.

Nelly Don Dress Prizes: First prize, Betty Merrill, Kansas City, Mo.; second prize, Anne Leverenz, Michigan City, Ind.; third prize, Donna Halliday, Denver, Colo.; first honorable mention, Francis Unger, Chicago, Ill.; second honorable mention, Donalee Wehrle, Eureka, Mo.

Residence Hall Award: Award made to Ayres Hall for the highest standards for a college dormitory in regard to housekeeping and good citizenship maintained throughout the year.

(Continued on page 8)

## Miss Doris Banta Elected Student President

At a student election on May 12, Miss Doris Banta, of Jefferson City, Mo., a junior, was elected president of the Student Government Association for the year 1942-43. She succeeds Miss Ruth Dayton, of Ottumwa, Iowa, who was graduated this year. Three members of the Junior Class were nominated for the position. The other candidates, nominated by a committee composed of two representatives of each class, were Miss Betty Tatum, of Anderson, Mo., and Miss Peggy Lindsay, of Foreman, Ark.

Miss Banta, who is listed in the 1941-42 Who's Who in American Colleges and Universities, has maintained a straight "E" average in her three years at Lindenwood. This year she was on the staffs of both the Linden Leaves and the Linden Bark. She was president of the International Relations Club, vice-president of the Junior Class, vice-president of Alpha Sigma Tau, and secretary of the Poetry Society.

## Ninety-two in This Year's Graduating Class

(Continued from page 3)

difficult business, the most arduous kind of government, is next to certain. It necessitates that men shall be civilized: it requires politicians to elevate the general good above competing specific claims and citizens, to stomach politicians who substitute for what each of these thinks the highest good, some lowest common denominator upon which all grudgingly agree."

#### THE GRADUATES

To the members of the 1942 graduating class, the alumnae extend a hearty welcome. They are:

SENIORS

Bachelor of Arts

Claire Branit, Chicago, Ill. Betty N. Burnham, West Union, Iowa. Margaret Sutton Cannon, Louisville, Ky. Margaret Chapman, Waterloo, Iowa. Margaret B. Clarke, St. Louis, Mo. Evelyn Hughes Cohen, Chester, Ill. Harriet Jane Dillman, Waveland, Ind. Dorothy June Felger, Norfolk, Neb. Ann Gardner, Chicago, Ill. Betty Maude Jacoby Gibson, St. Charles, Mo. Mimi Hanna, Independence, Kan. Catherine Jane Henss, Newton, Iowa. Jane Elizabeth Mauk, Portales, New Mexico. Emily Jean Moore, Rison, Ark. Doris May Nahigian, Wilmette, Ill. Mary Etna Pemberton, Hot Springs, Ark. Geraldine Harwood Pitts, Cherry Valley, Ark. Polly Jean Pollock, Tulsa, Okla.

## Student President



Miss Doris Banta, of Jefferson City, Mo., who has been elected president of the Student Government Association.

Grace Quebbeman, Western Springs, Ill.
Annamae Henriette Ruhman, Belleville, Ill.
Ruth Lucille Schrader, Ballwin, Mo.
Ruthe Alice Shartel, Neosho, Mo.
Mary Josephine Shepard, Evansville, Ind.
Mamie Catheryn Traylor, Houston, Texas.
Marion Marie Wettsone, Wichita Falls, Texas.

Bachelor of Science
Carol Davenport, Dubuque, Iowa.
Ruth Dayton, Ottumwa, Iowa.
Genevieve Amelia Herter, Golden Eagle, Ill.
Dorothy Frieda Laney, Camden, Ark.
Martha Elza Laney, Camden, Ark.
Eileen Margaret Linsin, Wentzville, Mo.
Mary Elizabeth Merrill, Kansas City, Mo.
Dorothy Belle Meyer, Bowling Green, Mo.
Jo Renee Shuffield, Little Rock, Ark.
Frances Mae Branam Skinner, St. Charles, Mo.
Alannette Wells Stallings, Newport, Ark.
Phyllis Joan Steward, Peoria, Ill.
Marjorie Ellen Vanderlippe, Omaha, Neb.

P. Hyacinth Yuk Len Young, Honolulu, Hawaii.

Bachelor of Music—Piano

Gertrude Anne Taylor, Sidney, Neb. Evelyn Marie Wahlgren, Oklahoma City, Okla.

Bachelor of Music-Voice

Mary Maurine Dillon, Vinita, Okla.

Certificate of Associate in Arts

Marjorie Louise Allen, Pueblo, Colo.

Carol Banta, Jefferson City, Mo.

(Continued on page 8)

## Lindenwood College Goes All-Out For Victory With Organized War Work

Blackout Drill, Red Cross Courses, Recreation Conference Are Among Highlights of Year's Program of Gooperation in Nation's War Effort.

THIS has been an all-out-for-victory year at Lindenwood. From the day of the first treacherous attack on Pearl Harbor, the college has been carrying on definite work in civilian defense and to aid the nation's war effort.

Lindenwood was one of the first colleges in the nation to provide air raid shelters for its students and faculty and to institute air raid drills. In addition to liberal support of the war bond drive and contributions to war relief funds, war activities at the college have included:

Two classes of approximately seventy-five students in first aid instruction, under the direction of Miss Marie Reichert of the Physical Education Department, and authorized by the American Red Cross.

One class of approximately thirty students in home nursing, under the direction of Miss Fern Staggs of the Home Economics Department, and authorized by the American Red Cross. Misses Bertha Jauch and Doris Gruer, registered nurses, assisted Miss Staggs.

One class of approximately fifty students in motor mechanics, under the direction of Miss Lois Karr of the Science Department.

A six weeks' training course in community recreation, ending in a Defense Recreational Conference on May 1 and 2. The theme of the conference was "The Role of Recreation and Camping in Civilian Defense."

Radio training for defense in which approximately 40 students participated. This class was under the direction of Mr. John Stine of the Speech and Dramatics Department.

Sixty students participated in the last registration under the selective service act and the sugar rationing act. This service was volunteer work.

Several bean soup suppers were held which provided substantial amounts of money; the students contributed this saving to various war activities.

The faculty, through research and study, is reconstructing a curriculum to help the students to understand the new opportunities presented to women for service in the post war period. New "Patterns for Living" will develop from these faculty studies. The main war industry for the students at Lindenwood College is education.

At the end of the school year Professor Hellmut A. Hartwig of the Modern Languages Department will be granted a leave of absence to serve again in the United States Army as a major.

## Editor



Mrs. Betty Maude Jacoby Gibson, Class of '42, who edited this year's Linden Leaves. In her four years at Lindenwood she has served two years on the Y. W. C. A. Cabinet, been secretary and president of Der Deutsche Verein, secretary-treasurer of Pi Gamma Mu, and is a member of the Poetry Society, Sigma Tau Delta, Alpha Sigma Tau, the Encore Club and the International Relations Club.

## Dr. and Mrs. Gage Attend Coe College Commencement

Dr. and Mrs. Gage attended the commencement of Coe College in Cedar Rapids, Iowa, on May 25, when their twin son and daughter, Bill and Betty Gage, were graduated. On May 27, Dr. Gage delivered the commencement address at the Will Rogers High School in Tulsa, Okla.

## Ruth Haines to Edit 1943 Linden Leaves

Miss Ruth Haines, of Rivermines, Mo., has been appointed editor of the Linden Leaves staff for 1942-43. Miss Haines, who was maid of honor to this year's May Queen, will be a senior next year.

Other members of the staff include: Miss Kathryn Anderson, of Fort Worth, Texas, advertising manager; Miss Louise Olson, of Joplin, Mo., assistant advertising manager; Miss Jean Harmon, of St. Charles, Mo., business manager; Miss Adah Louise Parkinson, of Mt. Carmel, Ill., art editor; Miss Peggy Lindsay, of Foreman, Ark., and Miss Bette Lou Tatum, of Anderson, Mo., literary editors, and Miss Lucy Graham, Coffeyville, Kan., Miss Barbara Larmer, Davenport, Iowa, and Miss Louise Mallory, Western Springs, Ill., snapshot editors.

Ninety-two in This Year's Graduating Class

(Continued from page 6) Elizabeth Lida Beard, New Orleans, La. Martha Lynn Beck, Webster Groves, Mo. Anna Ilene Ferreira, Springfield, Ill. Barbara Jane Goldenberg, Cincinnati, Ohio Roselise Hartmann, Kirkwood, Mo. Ruth E. Heyden, Evansville, Ind. Jean Del Mary Gaerdner Hodge, Belleville, Ill. Louise Bickett Mallory, Western Springs, Ill. Donna Gene Miller, Lima, Ohio. Pauline Adeline Raines, Centralia, Ill. Suzanne S. Runyan, Omaha, Neb. Janet Schaefer, Omaha, Neb. Dorothy Lee Sherard, Kansas City, Mo. Jean Elizabeth Swarr, Omaha, Neb. Doris M. Weiss, Chicago, Ill. Dorothy Jean Couch, Pine Bluff, Ark. Martha Ann England, Festus, Mo. Barbara Gray, Aurora, Ill. Juliann Kelley, Mansfield, Ohio. Carrie Lee Laney, Camden, Ark. Mary Louvenia McClain, Columbia, Mo. Bonnie Jean Myers, Sterling, Colo. Mary Elizabeth Riggs, Anderson, Ind. Marilynn Ann Tickner, Denver, Colo.

Gertificate in Home Economics

Betty Catherine Bauer, Cape Girardeau, Mo.
Nancy Ann Fugate, Middlesboro, Ky.
Druzella Marie Hanshew, Noblesville, Ind.
Jo Anne Holley, Palestine, Texas
Pearl Marie Payne, Omaha, Neb.
Luella Audrey Pope, Clayton, Mo.
Owanna Irma Post, Detroit, Mich.
Mary Elaine Shadford, Pueblo, Colo.

Certificate in Costume Design
Marjory Evans Bluhm, Peoria, Ill.
Orlene Campbell, Waterloo, Iowa.
Peggy Lucene Davidson, St. Louis, Mo.
Charlotte Ann Galm, Indianapolis, Ind.
Margaret Lois Kramer, Evansville, Ind.
Margaret Ann Taylor, Omaha, Neb.

Gertificate in Interior Decoration
Betty N. Burnham, West Union, Iowa.

Certificate in Physical Education

Ruth Dayton, Ottumwa, Iowa. Gertificate in Public School Music

Mary Emma Kanady, Miami, Okla. Dalyce Wilma Stewart, York, Neb.

Certificate in Speech and Dramatics
Mary Lucille Beck, Nowata, Okla.
Rosemary Edminster, Joplin, Mo.
Patricia Louise Giese, Edwardsville, Ill.
Doris May Nahigian, Wilmette, Ill.

Certificate in Public School Art

Janet Llewellyn Thomas, Omaha, Neb.

Diploma in Music-Organ

Evelyn Marie Wahlgren, Oklahoma City, Okla.

Diploma in Music-Piano

Marjorie Beth Moberg, Bayard, Neb. Geraldine Harwood Pitts, Cherry Valley, Ark.

Lucile Quernheim, Waterloo, Ill.

Diploma in Music—Voice
Dorothy Mae Bailey, Hiawatha, Kan.

Virginia Donovan, Omaha, Neb.

Diploma in Music—Violin

Dorothy Helen Isbell, Bonne Terre, Mo.

## Evelyn Wahlgren Wins Graduate Fellowship

(Continued from page 5)

Nelly Don Costume Design Awards: First prize, Joanne Seip, Plymouth, Ind.; second prize, Adah Louise Parkinson, Mt. Carmel, Ill.; third prize, Charlotte Ann Leverenz, Michigan City, Ind.; first honorable mention, Polly Woolsey, Lakewood, Ohio; second honorable mention, Marjorie Jones, De Soto, Mo.; third honorable mention, Louise Pankey, La Grange, Tenn.

Sigma Tau Delta Freshman Contest: First place, Elise Meletio, Dallas, Texas; second place, Jane Swalley, St. Charles, Mo.; third place, Marcharelle Brice, McAlester, Okla.; Carolyn Boerstler, Henryetta, Okla.; first honorable mention, Mary Malster, York, Neb.; second honorable mention, Alice Gabbert, Ashland, Kan.

Pi Gamma Mu Award: Divided between Jane Mauk, Portales, New Mexico; and Mary Jo Shepard, Evansville, Ind.

## ALUMNAE NEWS FROM FAR AND NEAR

## MORE OR LESS PERSONAL

Miss Virginia Morsey, Class of '37, who was graduated with high honors from the Washington University School of Law this year, is the only girl in the history of the school to be elected to the Order of the Coif, honorary society. She is also the only girl ever to have edited the Law School Quarterly. In addition to her law degree she also received an A. B. degree and was elected to Phi Beta Kappa. She has passed the Missouri State Bar examination and is now in the legal department of the Rural Electrification Administration in St. Louis.

Miss Gertrude Schmidt, whose home is in Boonville, Mo., is now employed in the Adjutant General's office of the War Department in Washington. Her new address is 109 First Street, N. E.

Miss Brooks Ann Cole, Class of '29, who has been working for the Social Planning Council of St. Louis, has returned to her home at California, Mo., for the summer.

Miss Frances Marie McPherson, who received her B. M. from Lindenwood in 1934, gave her graduate recital at Michigan State College, Lansing, Mich., on May 1.

Miss Margaret Barton, of St. Charles, Mo., who received the Lindenwood graduate fellowship last year, received her M. A. degree in history on June 1 at the 71st commencement of the University of Illinois.

## WEDDINGS

A June bride will be Miss Helen Louise Hellerud, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Henry Marion Hellerud, of 7562 Chamberlain Avenue, University City, Mo., who will be married on June 12 to Frank Wesley Marlow, Jr. Miss Hellerud is a member of the Class of '40.

From Memphis, Tenn., comes the news of the marriage of Miss Rosamond Spurrier Milde, daughter of Mrs. Emanuel Milde, to Frank Shanks Miller on January 24. Mrs. Miller is a member of the Class of '34.

On May 9 at Lawrence, Kan., Miss Barbara Ann Apperson, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. James Beggs Apperson, of Dallas, Texas, became the bride of William Follett Anderson. She is a member of the Class of '41. Miss Helen Elizabeth Heard, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. John Edward Heard, of Arkansas City, Ark., was married to Lieut. David Edwin Young on April 25 at Arkansas City.

Miss Margaret William, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Prentiss Stevenson Wilson, of 4436 Harrison Avenue, St. Louis, was married to Dr. Thomas Wilson Wesson in St. Louis on February 11.

Another June bride will be Miss Sara Elizabeth Jefferson, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. J. Willard Jefferson, who will be married to Fern C. Stukenbroeker on June 6 at Union City, Tenn. Miss Jefferson is a member of the Class of '41.

On May 4 at Omaha, Neb., Miss Della May Nash, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Allen Nash, of Cedar Rapids, Iowa, was married to James Winburn Crawford.

Miss Norma Cherney, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Charles Cherney, of Kewaunee, Wis., was married to Lieut. John Babor Kahlenberg on May 2 at Kewaunee. She is a member of the Class of '39.

On May 3, Miss Jean Tiffany Thompson, daughter of Dr. and Mrs. William Stuart Thompson, of Columbia, Mo., was married to Gene Garner Glenn at Columbia.

Miss Mary Elizabeth Standerline, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Bert Arnold Standerline, of Chicago, chose May 2 for her marriage to Glenn Barrett Morse at Chicago. They are now at home at 1501 Center Street, Bay City, Mich.

From California comes the news of the marriage of Miss Dorothy Jeane Simonsen, of Waterloo, Iowa, a member of the Class of '41, to Thomas F. Buchanan in Chula Vista, Calif., on March 21. They are living at 510 Casselman Avenue, Chula Vista, and Mrs. Buchanan writes that she is anxious to contact Lindenwood alumnae living in San Diego.

On April 25, Miss Helen Elizabeth Heard, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. John Edward Heard, of Arkansas City, Kan., was married to Lieut. David Edwin Young at Arkansas City.

#### BIRTHS

Melinda Lou is the name of the new daughter at the home of Mr. and Mrs. A. F. Felt, Jr., of 5851 Memphis Street, New Orleans, La. She was born March 17, and her mother, who was Charlotte Yocum, is a member of the Class of '37.

A son, who has been named Jerry Hamilton, was born on April 28 to Mr. and Mrs. Jack Campbell, of 2006 Moffet Street, Joplin, Mo. Mrs. Campbell, who was Leslie Ann McColgin, is a member of the Class of '38.

Another April baby is Timothy Ned Taft, son of Mr. and Mrs. S. Id. Taft, of 824 Cleveland Avenue, Kirkwood, Mo., who was born on April 30. His mother, who was Helen Rieth, is a member of the Class of '32.

A future Lindenwood girl is Judith Jo Cave, who was born to Mr. and Mrs. Ellis K. Cave, of Dodge City, Kan., on April 9. Her mother was Camilla Luther, a member of the Class of '31.

Mr. and Mrs. Louis Wides, of Murphysboro, Ill., have named their son, who was born April 14, Jeffery William. Mrs. Wides, who was Mimi Puluerman, is a member of the Class of '39.

William Ellington Koch arrived on March 24 at the home of Mr. and Mrs. R. J. Koch, Jr., of Checotah, Okla. His mother was Margaret Ellington, Class of '31.

A son, who has been named Raymond Evans, was born to Mr. and Mrs. Harold Palmer of St. Charles, on April 2. His mother was Margaret Schaberg, Class of '32.

From Ottawa, Kan., comes the announcement of a daughter who has been named Cynthia Jane, born on April 15 to Mr. and Mrs. Don Huls, of 318 West Fifth Street. Mrs. Huls, who was Frances Etta Ware, is a member of the Class of '34.

Somewhat belatedly we announce the birth of a daughter, Allene Margie, to Mr. and Mrs. Allen J. Downey, of 430 E Street, Taft, Calif., on August 26, 1941. Her mother was Margie Spearing.

#### IN MEMORIAM

Lindenwood extends its deepest sympathy to five of its alumnae in the death of their mother, Mrs. George W. Hanna, at her home in Clay Center, Kan., on May 1. They are: Miss Edna Hanna, Class of '07, Walla Walla, Wash.; Miss Lavone Hanna, Class of '16, Leland Stanford University; Mrs. Lois Lynd, Class of '17, Bartlesville, Okla.; Mrs. Jean Ptacek, Class of '20, Abilene, Kan.; and Mrs. Florence Burton, Class of '24, Princeton, W. Va. In addition, a son, George D. Hanna, of Newton, Kan., survives Mrs. Hanna.

The sincere sympathy of Lindenwood's faculty and alumnae are extended to Mrs. Mary Cowan Cruzan, on the death of her 17-months-old daughter, Mary Ann, who died recently at San Antonio, Texas, after a brief illness. Mrs. Cruzan is now at the home of her parents, Mr. and Mrs. Charles H. Cowan, of 1940 Northwest Seventeenth Street, Oklahoma City, while her husband, Lieut. Winston V. Cruzan is stationed at Brooks Field, San Antonio.

We record with deep regret the recent death of C. W. Eoff, of 2634 Paseo Street, Kansas City, Mo., and extend our sympathy to Mrs. Eoff, who is a sister of the late Dr. John L. Roemer, former president of Lindenwood.

## AROUND THE CAMPUS

A poem by Patricia Lee, Lindenwood sophomore, was read over the air in a commercial program broadcast from Station WKY in Oklahoma City recently.

The Linden Bark was awarded two prizes at the Missouri College Newspaper Association meeting at Columbia, Mo., in May. Miss Patricia Lee, of Oklahoma City, won second prize for the best college poem, and Miss Barbara Goldenberg, of Cincinnati, Ohio, was awarded third place for the best feature story.

The Home Economics Department sponsored a Victory style and food show on May 14. The show emphasized ways of using substitutes during the war.

Three Lindenwood authors were represented in the spring issue of "The Rectangle," official publication of Sigma Tau Delta. They are Shirley Goodman, Jennie McRae and Patricia Lee.